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	MINUTES



	Chair


	David Currie

	Present


	Mr David Boyle, Professor Eamonn Carrabine, Dr Pam Cox, Mrs Celia Edey, Dr Maria Fasli, Mrs Victoria Galeotti,  Mr Paul Gray, Sir Deian Hopkin, Ms Judith Judd, Dr Hanif Lalani, Dr Laura Mansel-Thomas, Dr Andrew Phillipps, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Colin Riordan, Dr Alison Rowlands, Ms Maria Stanford, Ms Auriol Stevens, Mr Philip Tolhurst, Dr Lisa Wade, Dr Marion Wood  
 

	Apologies


	Professor Martin Henson,  Mr Hentley Ignatius

	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris 

	In attendance


	Mr Marc Albano, Dr Wayne Campbell, Mr Peter Church, Ms Jody Dyer, Ms Jenny Grinter, Mr Andrew Nightingale, Ms Vanessa Potter, Professor David Sanders, Ms Claire Saunders, Professor Nigel South, Dr Sonia Virdee, Mr John Woodall, Professor Jane Wright


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	Noted

	There were no correspondence and announcements.
	 68/12

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	No agenda items were starred other than those already starred for discussion.

	 69/12

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.

	 70/12

	MINUTES (C/12/19)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 20 February 2012.

	 71/12

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	That the Graduate Strategy would be considered at the July meeting of Council and information on the number and type of Knowledge Transfer Partnerships was circulated to Council members in advance of the meeting.
There were no other matters arising from the minutes on the meeting held on 20 February 2012 that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
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	CHAIR’S ACTIONS (C/12/20)



	Noted
	
	 74/12


	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/12/21)
                            

	Reported
Noted
Resolved

Reported
Noted


	In addition to his written report the Vice-Chancellor made Council aware of the following:
1. UKBA Immigration policy

Vice-Chancellors had campaigned, including writing to MPs, for international students not to be regarded as migrants.  Available evidence showed that 7% remained in the UK after seven years and only 2% were ‘over stayers’.  Vice-Chancellors were requesting that students be removed from the net migration figures or for at least two sets of figures to be presented, one with and one without students, to inform the debate. It was hoped that Vice-Chancellors would be able to persuade the Coalition Government to change its stance on this particular issue.

A number of UK Universities were known to have had Highly Trusted Sponsor status removed by the UKBA.
2.  Review of International Academy

There had been a review of the International Academy and this had led to a consultation exercise which was due to conclude at the end of June 2012.  International Academy staff had been invited to submit an alternative plan. The University’s preferred option at this stage was to involve a private provider. Following the consultation the matter would be considered by Senate.  The International Academy was not currently meeting internal budget targets and had made a loss in the previous financial year, but was due to break even or produce a small surplus this year.  Subject to the outcome of the consultation process, a proposal may come to the July meeting of Council to seek agreement on launching a procurement process.
3.  The Student Centre

The application by English Heritage to have the Library listed had been refused by the relevant Government minister.  Further details would be provided by the Director of Estate Management under the agenda item on the Capital Investment Plan.

4. Meadows and Quays

Negotiations with the funder had been quite protracted and the Registrar and Secretary would provide further details under the agenda item on the Capital Investment Plan.

5. New Vice-Chancellor

That Council was asked to agree for the Vice-Chancellor designate to take up office with effect from 6 August 2012
that Professor Anthony Forster be appointed as Vice-Chancellor of the University of Essex with effect from 6 August 2012.

6. Undergraduate Admissions

That there had been a shift in applicant behaviour and although applications were holding up quite well compared to last year, the number of Home/EU undergraduate firm offers were down overall.  The next significant deadline would be in June 2012.  The University had arranged an Open Day for 16 June 2012, and record numbers of prospective students were expected.  
That AAB numbers for prospective students would be unregulated next year and the University was doing all that it could in terms of recruiting students.  Overall applications from postgraduate research students were up by 9% on this time last year, but it was too early to tell what conclusions could be drawn from PGT applications.

Most HEIs in the 1994 Group had increased the level of postgraduate taught fees by a small amount for next year.

That the new Director’s of Finance and Estate Management had been appointed. Both were excellent appointments from Queen Mary College, University of London. The challenge would be to allow the new team time to bed in and not lose collective institutional memory.
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	HEFCE GRANT LETTER FOR THE FORTHCOMING YEAR (C/12/22)



	Reported
Noted


	That the University would receive £1.4m less in block grant for teaching than was originally forecast a greater reduction in funding for teaching than other 1994 Group Universities.  The Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) had taken the block grant for teaching and divided it in line with ‘old’ regime and ‘new’ regime funding.  As a result of this division alone the University would lose £685k of block grant for teaching.  In the new funding regime, there would be an element of teaching for higher cost subjects and, due to a low concentration of student numbers in these subjects, the University was forecast to lose another £400k of income.  In an attempt to understand the funding formula University staff detected a number of errors made by the Funding Council, but this amounted to circa £50k.  The new funding grant for teaching was based on student numbers being retained during the course of the year.  As a result of the new funding formula there would be further iterations of the block grant for teaching and the University would not know the final outcome for 2012-13 until 2013-14.  In addition the Funding Council had built into the formula scaling factors which they reserve the right to change at any time and these factors were currently set at 99%.
In summary for 2012-13, the block grant for teaching was expected to be £25.7m, but the University would only be receiving £24.3m, which could change before being finalised in 2013-14.

There were a considerable number of variables in the new HEFCE funding method for teaching and this made it difficult for the University to fully understand the reason why it had fared less well than other higher education institutions.  The profile of students expected was based on information provided by HEFCE.
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	FINANCE MONITOR (2ND UPDATE) (C/12/23)


	Reported
Noted
Noted


	The information presented was an update on the 2011-12 forecast of the financial outturn.  It was now forecast that the University would generate a surplus of £1.8m, mainly due to the release of provision for staff costs held centrally.
Commercial Services was forecast to deliver a surplus of £1.4m and UCS Ltd was projecting a £1m surplus, half of which would be credited to the University for accounting purposes.
Faculties were expected to meet the 46% surplus target and the debt servicing costs were thought to be achievable without affecting the quality of teaching, but it would be easier for some departments than for others, and would require all staff in faculties to contribute.  The Capital Investment Plan would be revisited if things were not going according to plan and, under those circumstances, faculties would be required to prioritise their spending.  The Vice-Chancellor explained that the system currently in place allowed for accountability and transparency.  Budget holders were held to account by the Budget Review Group, which was chaired by the Vice-Chancellor and included the Directors of Finance and Strategic Planning.  
The University was planning a number of improvements to facilities including the Student Centre/Library Extension, refurbishment of laboratories and other developments, as well as addressing staff student ratios to ensure that students’ expectations were being met in the new funding era.  Any measures taken should include international students, who comprised 24% of the student population and paid fees in excess of £9k.
The capital expenditure for 2012-13.  
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	DRAFT STRATEGIC PLAN 2012-13 TO 2016-17 (C/12/24)


	Reported

Noted
	That Council agreed the top level Vision Statement in February 2012.  The draft plan would be reviewed by the new Vice-Chancellor and brought forward for final approval during the 2012-13 academic year.  The main influencing factors in respect of the University’s desire to obtain a top 25 position were student qualifications on entry, achieving good honours, completion rates and graduate prospects.  
That the impact of the University’s regional partners on its league table position was marginal.  That Council needed to understand the underpinning factors affecting the University’s league table position in more detail, and improving the student experience should be as important as improving the University’s league table position.  Some of the faculty plans placed more emphasis on the student experience than others and there was a need for more consistent high level themes running through the faculty plans, whilst acknowledging that there were subject differences.  The next iteration of the plan in 2012-13 presented an ideal opportunity to revisit these issues.
The University’s Employability Strategy would be considered by University Steering Group in June prior to coming to Council in July.

The view of Council members that the Strategic Plan was written in plain English, and was very accessible and easy to understand.

Council for their part endorsed the draft document, noting that the new Vice-Chancellor would probably wish to review the document in 2012-13.
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	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN (ORAL REPORT)


	Received

Reported
Noted


	An oral report from the Director of Estate Management and the Registrar and Secretary.
That the last progress report to Council on the Capital Investment Plan was in November 2011.  The Director of Estate Management gave a detailed report on a number of key projects including:

· Student Centre/Library Extension

· Multi-deck car park

· Knowledge Gateway infrastructure and office village

· Sports pitch, floodlights and gym at University Square, Southend

· Top Bar/Dining Room refurbishment

· Elmer Square Development; The Forum: Southend on Sea

· Essex Business School

· Loughton (temporary buildings)

· The Energy Centre

· Integrated Human Resources System

· Wivenhoe House (Edge Hotel School)
· The Secure Data Centre.
In recent months there had been worrying signs that contractors were trying to extract as much as they possibly could from legal agreements with the University and were prepared to be litigious in doing so.

The Director of Estate Managements also reported on schemes awaiting approval, including the London Project, conversion of the Hexagon into a Postgraduate Centre and the possible relocation of Waterstones to a new retail unit on top of the Energy Centre, thus freeing up space for the Latin American art collection (ESCALA).
In summary the Director of Estate Management pointed out that a considerable amount of work had been done regarding the delivery of the final projects on the capital investment plan.  It was extremely unfortunate that the last few planned projects had encountered difficulties when over the first three and a half years of the plan period progress had proceeded satisfactorily.  Notwithstanding the complexity of the projects, including funding options, partnership working and the increasingly sophisticated procurement routes being taken, the Director of Estate Management was confident that the programme of work would be delivered on time and within the overall budget envelope.  

The Student Centre/Library Extension would be considered at the next meeting of the Planning Committee of Colchester Borough Council, to enable works to start in the summer. A meeting of the Pre-Building Project Steering Group would be convened to consider issues such as the cost and form of the new building and changes required to the design.  Tenders were expected to start in late summer/early autumn. The revised plans for the new Student Centre would be presented at the next meeting of Council.

After some discussion Council agreed that the Student Centre/Library Extension should continue as a priority project, noting that it was a student-facing development consistent with the University’s strategic aims to support the student experience. 
That the Student Centre/Library Extension and multi-storey car park were on the project list through to 2013.  The Hexagon was on the 2013-18 Capital Investment Plan project list, which was still under discussion.  
The Meadows and Quays

 CONFIDENTIAL
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	FUNDRAISING AND ALUMNI STRATEGY (C/12/25)


	Noted


	That a work plan was central to the University putting in place the necessary processes to support the fundraising and alumni strategy.
A range of media would be used to support alumni work, such as the use of social media, including Linkedin and Facebook. The University had created a number of Chapters, the first formal launch of the Chapter in Hong Kong would take place very shortly and over one hundred alumni were expected to attend the event.
The role of Departments in engaging alumni and supporting and publicising networking events was important.   Court members who had expressed an interest in fundraising had been contacted.  The Development and Alumni Relations Office had taken on additional staff and although a number of positions remained to be filled, it was acknowledged that at this stage no additional resources were required.


	 121/12
 122/12

 123/12



	Resolved
	that the fundraising and alumni relations strategy and the main priorities for alumni relations and fundraising to 2015 be approved.
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	HEALTH AND SAFETY ANNUAL REPORT (C/12/26)


	Noted
	The contents of the report and the fact that the outcome of the Coroners inquest into the death of a student was scheduled to be held on 6 June 2012.
That the mitigation arrangements included in the annual report had been a considerable improvement.
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	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/12/27)


	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Senate report to Council be approved.
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	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Strategy and Resources Committee  (19 March  2012) (C/12/28)


	Noted
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	Strategy and Resources Committee (23 April 2012) (C/12/29)



	Noted
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	(b)  Audit and Risk Management Committee (1 March 2012) (C/12/30)



	Noted
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	(c)  Nominations Committee (23 April 2012) (C/12/31)



	Resolved
	that all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.
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	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	Noted
	The Chair reminded Council members to keep the date of Friday 28 September 2012 free in their diaries for the Council Away Day, to be held in the newly refurbished Wivenhoe House Hotel, subject to its completion.
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	DATE OF NEXT MEETING



	
	 Monday 16 July 2012.  
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RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Wayne Campbell
May 2012
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